
 
 

 

 

Issue No 59 9th Dec 2016 

Dates for your Diary  
For meetings outside of school hours please use the West Garth Road pedestrian gate to access the site. 

All evening meetings start at 19.30 unless indicated 

Wed 14th Dec  Class 6 Phoenix ð Ernie and the 

sea of ice.  

 Fri 6th Jan 10 - 12 Open Morning  

Thurs 15th Dec 19.00 Class 6 play Sir Gwain and the 

Green Knight. Donations on the 

door for St Petrock  (homeless 

charity) and the school trip 

fund.  

 Sat 7th Jan PTFA Clothes swop 

Fri 16th Dec 12.00 

Class 1 -9 

Parents invited to a Christmas 

sharing. Please bring some 

lunch to share.  

 Tues 10th Jan after 
drop off  

Class rep meeting 

Fri 16th Dec Last day of term. School 

finishes at 14.00 no afternoon 

care.  

 Wed 11th Jan after 
drop off  

PTFA meeting, Thomas Hall 

Sat 17th Dec  Ten Tors practice walk - 

Belstone 

 Sat 14th Jan Work Day 

Wed 4th Jan  Children return to school ð 

day changed to 

accommodate staff training 

on Tues 3rd.  

 Tues 21st Jan 16.00 
18.00  

Thurs 23rd Jan 
19.00 ð 21.00 

Subject teachers meetings for 
class 6, 7, 8 and 9. Book your 
slot with reception.  

Full spring term dates will be sent out at the beginning of term.  

Advent Spiral  
 

 

 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

End of term sharing of work and food  
All parents are invited to join us in the hall at 12.00 for a sharing of this terms õ work by the classes and 

maybe even staff!  This will end at lunch time (1 ð 1.15) all parents are then invited to join the classes fo r 

lunch in their classrooms. Please bring some food to share , Lou will be providing pizza for children who 

have signed up for school meals. Kindergarten and parent and child parents are warmly invited. Your 

Kindergarten teacher will be informing you of the ir plans. School finishes at 2pm and all school children 

should be on the school site till then. It promises to be an exciting event!  

Assessment, Numbers and End -of-Term Reports.  
All being well and barring any IT glitches, all the children from classes 1 - 9 should be coming home with 

end-of-term reports before we break up for Christmas.  

It is the first time we have done this. Although it has been an intention since last year we wanted to get 

a number of things in place before we made the commitment.   

We have worked hard on our assessment framework over the last eighteen months. Paul Hougham, as 

assessment lead, has expertly led a consultation process with teaching colleagues. The aim has been to 

find an effective, unobtrusive and sustainable way for us to  have an accurate picture of how each child is 

developing. Although this has been done with an eye to Ofsted, we wanted to go further. We wanted to 

acknowledge the importance of the childõs social and emotional development and their attitude to 

learning. We also wanted to acknowledge the work we do across the whole range of subjects, not just 

with a narrow focus on literacy and numeracy, vital though these things are.   

During the process it became clear that we are always trying to balance `data` with `nar rative`, data 

being the numbers generated by tests (summative assessment) and narrative being the story that each 

child is `telling` and which each teacher is trying to understand through their daily experience of the 

child (formative assessment).  An exam ple from Kindergarten might help here: KG parents will be 

familiar with the four categories used to assess at that end of the school: emerging, developing, secure 

and exceeding.  It is not rocket science to turn these into the numbers 1 ð 4. The numbers are data, the 

words are narrative (albeit very brief).  The difference?  Some might find the numbers clearer, the words 

in some way fuller. It is, literally, the difference between quantitative and qualitative.  One point of 

view might be that the best form of summative or quantitate assessment is a test, and that the best 

form of formative or qualitative assessment is a face -to-face conversation between parent and teacher, 

and, as they get older, the student themselves.   

We have wrestled with the question o f how to use numbers.  Our assessment framework generates them, 

and we do need them, for example to justify or to account for certain expenditure. They also help us 

spot any gaps in learning, things that might be missed when a child appears to be doing `ju st fine`.  

Sharing numbers with parents is clear, transparent and honest, but always needs context, the story 

behind the numbers, and for this reason we are endeavouring to put a full account of our assessment 



criteria on the web site.  There is an excitin g story to be told here, combining Paul Houghamõs  vision, 

our liaison with the other three state -funded Steiner academies and with the subject -specific insights of 

a whole range of teachers.  

We are also very aware that the numbers were gathered by teache rs in the week before half -term, only 

five weeks in. For this reason we have kept back numbers for some pupils who have joined late, also for 

the new class 6 (Y7), all of whom were brand new to the school. In parent -teacher meetings in the New 

Year you wil l be able to unpack this end -of-term report, both its data and narrative. Hopefully it will 

give a sharper focus to discussions. At this stage some data, for example that generated for the new 

class 6 (Y7) intake will be added to the mix.  

The extent to wh ich the students themselves have access to the numbers is also a sensitive issue. For 

this reason the end-of-term report comes with a clear statement about this.  It is less of an issue with 

the youngest children (no kindergarten child is going to ask whet her they are `emerging or developing`, 

a 1 or a 2). Nor is it such a big issue when the students are older. All main lessons in classes 8 and 9 are 

scored A, B, C or `ungraded`.  At that age they need to know, and deal with, the clarity. In the middle 

classes it is more sensitive: they are increasingly conscious of how they are doing, but we want to avoid 

inappropriate (self) labelling.  

The proof of the pudding will be in the eating, and we look forward to hearing your feedback in due 

course. Were the repo rts useful? Did the use of numbers help or hinder? Is this the right time of year to 

be doing this? This is the kind of question we will be asking in the New Year. In the meantime, happy 

Christmas and happy reading! Alan Swindell, Principal  

Advent Fayre  

Dear Friends 

I hope you enjoyed the Advent Fayre, we had a busy and enjoyable day and made roughly £3,500.  

The highlights were: an awesome Winter 

Fairy Forest, musical performances from 

students, parents and guests, wreath making, 

pottery with professiona l potter, puppet 

shows and storytelling, reindeer rides, a 

variety of excellent class stalls, candle 

dipping, chess battling, therapy room, 

wishing boats, Taraõs parent and child room, 

lots of good raffle prizes, a well decorated 

hall, a pretty programme, 15 market stalls, 

lots of tasty food and huge quantities of 

cake.  



More than 100 people worked on the day ð too many to name. It wasnõt just 

parents who helped, we had staff, teachers and students contributing too. 

As one of the people who is there until  the floors are mopped and 

everything returned to its right place I am incredibly grateful to the others 

who helped organise and see it through, but the reality is that each home -

cooked cake, each poster put up and each rota hour fulfilled adds to the 

whole, and ALL contributions are gratefully received because it is the 

working together that makes it worthwhile.   

This event the café and tearoom 

were 95 % organic and we didnõt 

use disposables - this meant a lot 

more work scrubbing vegetables 

and washing up, so an extra 

thank you to everyone in volved in that.  

We are interested in your feedback so please do write to 

ptfa@steineracademyexeter.org.uk  if you canõt make ptfa 

meetings.  

Next Fayre is the Summer Fayre 1st July!  Chloe Wilson, PTFA chair.   

Summer Language school  
 

 

More than just Italians are comingéé. 

Last year in partnership with Active English Learning the school organised our first pilot language school. 

This two week program ran for the last two weeks of the s ummer term for Italian students . It was a great 

success with very positive feedback from students attending and the families that hosted them.  

It also raised £5000  for the school.  

This year we are hoping to build upon last yearõs success and expand the course to an additional three  

weeks in the summer holidays and increase attendance both in terms of numbers and nationalities 

making it an international language school.  

We hope to raise £10,000  for the school.  

Our longer term aspiratio ns are to develop the courses further to incorporate more students, over more 

weeks and to run family courses during the school holidays.  

The dates for this year are 10 th July ð 13th August and students are invited to stay for 2, 3 or 5 weeks.  

We are looking for families to host the students in 2017. It is a great way to earn some extra money , and 

help the school raise funds too. There is further information on our website and a way to contact Valerio 

mailto:ptfa@steineracademyexeter.org.uk


who is coordinating the Summer School. 

http://www.steineracademyexeter.org.uk/information/language -school  

Quests for Imagery:  
Class 8 and 9 are starting their quest for examples of evocative and effective imagery. This has been 

chosen by Maeve Salmon. 

ñThe snow stretched, untouched for miles, and the half -grown trees dipped like 
praying polar bears.ó   
 

From The Wolf Wilder  by Katherine Rundell 

Expedition Club news  
From January 2017, the after school meeting time for the expediti on club will move to  Monday evenings 

at 4pm. The club, which is open to anyone from classes 6 ð 9, will have its first 2017 meeting on Monday 

9th January.  The Monday group will continue to focus on the skills needed for expeditions in open 

country, includ ing navigation, camp cooking, tent pitching, first aid and emergency procedures.   As the 

evenings get longer in March/April, we aim to include short practice walks as well.   We expect Class 8 

and 9 pupils interested in taking part in  Ten Tors  to attend all  the evening sessions from 9th January, as 

well as the practice walks.   

Our first Dartmoor walk is on Saturday 17 th December at 

Belstone.  This walk is open to all pupils in the expedition 

club.   The weekend practice walks in January and February  

will be restricted to those pupils wishing to take part in Ten 

Tors.  From March onwards, we will be adding practice walks 

for the whole group, focussing on the  Exmoor Challenge  as 

well as continuing practice for Ten Tors.    

Have a great, outdoor Christmas!  Jenny Salmon, Frances 

Dathan, Danny Parcell, Francis Clark and Daniel Friedeberg.  

  

Are you handy at DIY?   

Do you have a few hours spare each week Mon-Fri 7.30am-8.30am, or 4pm-7pm?  

Would you like to volunteer to carry out small jobs around the school to put up shelves/hooks, carry out 

minor repairs, or help us get furniture where we need it?   

If so please contact Alice Knight to discuss further.  Alice.knight@steineracademyexeter.org.uk   

 

School meals and Parent Pay   
Please book and pay in advance on Parent Pay. After January parents of children from Class 2 upwards 

who have not selected their meals and paid in advance and whose children ask for a meal will receive a 

letter/email/text/tel  call from the school advising that meals will no longer be provided unless booked 

as above. 

If you have yet to set up your Parent Pay or are having any concerns or problems with payments or 

booking please email me at parent@steineracademyexeter.org.uk . Thank you for your support. Mark 

Eyers, Finance and Lou Dudley, Catering.  

Please remember to return your commitment to pay for school trips form and of course start to pay for 

them!  

http://www.steineracademyexeter.org.uk/information/language-school
mailto:Alice.knight@steineracademyexeter.org.uk
mailto:parent@steineracademyexeter.org.uk


 
Week 1 = 4th, 16th & 30th Jan. Week 2 = 9th & 23rd Jan & 6 th Feb  

 
 Christmas and our Inner Child   
Celebrate Christmas? Schools are damned if they do and damned if they donõt.  In recent years the issue 

has become a minefield of politically correct compromise and awkwardness. Schools might get away with 

a decorated tree and some neutered carols, but ple ase donõt mention angels or Herod, and what is the 

Hindu/Moslem/Buddhist/Pagan take on virgin birth?    

Our school community includes parents from a whole range of religious and non -religious backgrounds. 

Whether humanist, atheist, pagan, Christian, Moslem , Hindu, or of course agnostic, they all have one 

obvious thing in common: a commitment to children and childhood.   

One of the first principals of Steiner education is that the teacherõs job is to remove obstacles to 

learning and personal development. Lin ked to this is the experience that children naturally have a sense  

of wonder and mystery, an innate sense of something magical around them.  This sense of wonder 

evolves and develops; as the child grows it becomes reverence, respect, tolerance, empathy and  a 

willingness to try and understand and, ultimately, to help other. By extension therefore, the teacherõs 

task is to remove anything that gets in the way of this sense of wonder as it evolves, finding ways to 

nurture and protect it.  

There are many ways of doing this: through the gestures and words we use as adults; through a deep 

connection to the natural world, and through the celebration of human qualities and achievements. In 

Steiner schools festivals are another way of reinforcing this. They punctuate  the year and enliven the 

cycle of the seasons, they access fundamental human values, including courage, generosity and 

reflection. Many are drawn from Christian traditions, but Steiner schools around the world celebrate the 

festivals that are most appropr iate to their culture and context in order to nurture wonder, tolerance, 

connectedness and engagement.  

So where does Christmas fit?  Many cultures acknowledge that dip into the darkness of winter, reaching a 

turning point, followed by an outward journey t owards the light of spring and rebirth. Celebrating this 

journey certainly pre -dates Christianity and is acknowledged in our school by the journey from St. 

 Week 1   Week 2  

Mon 
Hearty veg soup, 
homemade bread roll 
with chunks of cheese 

Homemade 
crumble and 
cream 

 Hearty veg soup, 
homemade bread roll with 
chunks of cheese 

Homemade 
crumble and 
cream 

Tue 
Macaroni cheese with 
carrots and peas. 

Fruit salad 
 Tomato and basil pasta 

with a selection of salads   
Fruit salad 

Wed 
Fees butternut squash 
and sweet potato 
curry with brown rice  

Yoghurt and fruit 
compote 

 
Shortcrust veg pie with 
little roasties and gravy  

Yoghurt and fruit 
compote 

Thu 
shepherdõs pie 
seasonal greens and 
gravy 

Fruit  
 West Town Farm sausage, 

mash and gravy with 
carrots and peas  

Fruit  

Fri Pizza with salads Biscuit  Pizza and salads Biscuit 



Martins (November 11th), through Advent, Christmas, St.Brideõs or Candlemas (February 2nd) to the joys 

of spring and Easter.   

But Christmas touches on something else, something very deep indeed, and something else that unites all 

of us, regardless of our belief systems. It is the concept of the Inner Child. Whether you see it as a 

cultural me taphor, a working hypothesis or a wise product of psychology, there is no doubt that the 

concept of the Inner Child is now well established in our culture and psyche.  It is a relatively modern 

idea, familiar since the 1970s when psychologists Lucia Capacchione and later John Bradshaw explored 

the concept. They describe the Inner Child as a collective term for our ` physical, emotional, creative 

and spiritual needs` . If nothing else, Christmas can be a time when we nurture our own Inner Child, our 

own physical, emotional, creative and spiritual needs, indeed everything that remains to us as adults of 

that sense of wonder, mystery and magic we had as our birth right. Alan Swindell, Principal.  

A taste of Sir Gawain and the Green Knight ð Thursday 7pm in the m ain hall  

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 



 
Creative writing in class 9   
The piece of writing below is by Jacob Calder and is in response to this photo. Paul Hougham, English 

lead.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The World Grows  

Jacob Calder, Class 9 

 

The world grows, and is awash with colours and textures. And sound. Sound without meaning, 

sound without lines and definition. Sound defined more by colour and texture than by meaning and 

experience.  

The (your) world grows, pieces click into place like so me cosmic jigsaw puzzle. The pond was 

cold, the ice cream was good.  

Your world grows, meaning and sounds flit around you, like so many birds around a man with 

grain. Nervous but hungry some fly away while others settle onto his shoulders, bearing them down  with 

understanding and responsibility.  

Your world grows, they chose, you did not. Name, gender and species slapped onto your back like 

the flesh you wear. What sounds right is ôyou,õ what feels right is ôyou.õ Who can tell you otherwise? 

Your world grows. But like birds, meanings and understandings can flap away at the twitch of an 

aching shoulder. Meaning is created by experience, as is ôyou.õ 

 

A glimpse into Silverbirch Kindergarten  
  



  

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Meet the governors  
Lena Marvão is currently Chair of the Governance Board at Steiner Academy 

Exeter and a member of the Steiner Academy Trust. A scientist by profession 

with ten yearsõ experience working in the pharmaceutical industry making 

medicines. I am now operations manager at ôWestbank,õ a local charity 

dedicated to improving community health and wellbeing. Prior to attaining 

this position, I spent twenty years working in various educational positions 

such as Chemistry Lecturer, Senior Tutor and Head of Chemistry; all at 

outstanding FE and HE institutions. I also sit on the board of Devon Association 

of Governors as a co-opted member  

 

 

Help needed for outside work  
Pete would love some help in the grounds on a Wednesday morning. Work to include setting up the Poly -

tunnel, walled ga rden clearance, constructiong a weather station base, planting, weeding and 

maintenance, willow barriers and paths. Please contact pete.craigie@steineracademyexeter.org.uk  if 

you can help.  

mailto:pete.craigie@steineracademyexeter.org.uk


Community News, Events and Advertising  
Disclaimer: Placement of advertisements does not imply endorsement by SAE of the products or services offered.  

For Sale 

Alto Sax, well used but recently serviced, £120, in good case. Text 07957716653  

Have you ever wanted to learn Piano/Flute?  

Now offering one -to-one lessons in my private teaching studio ð only 5 minutesõ walk from Steiner 

Academy Exeter! 

Current Piano Teacher at Steiner Academy Exeter and also private teaching experience . Member of 

Incorporated Society of Musicians (www.ism.org ) 

 £15 per 30 minutes. Beginners Welcome! James Knight, BA (Hons), MISM 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.ism.org/


 
 


